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1 The Purpose of the Report
1.1 South Kesteven District Council’s Gravity Fields Festival is a biennial event that celebrates 

the life and works of Sir Isaac Newton. It started in 2012 and its 2018 event brought 
economic benefit of circa £950,000 with over 69,000 attendees, including 15,000 
gathering on St Peter’s Hill for the Saturday night finale. 

1.2 The Coronavirus (covid-19) pandemic has led to unprecedented restrictions on public 
gatherings and events and widescale closure of public buildings in order to reduce the 
spread of the virus. On March 23rd, Government brought in stricter rules to further-limit 
public contact. 

1.3 This report first considers the current status of Gravity Fields 2020 in respect of the 
financial commitment to date; planning activities and statutory responsibilities; and our 
relationship with external funders of the festival. 

1.4 Three options are then considered: to continue planning for the festival, to postpone the 
festival until 2021, or to postpone to 2022.

1.5 Financial Commitment to Date

1.6 The Gravity Fields Festival budget is £249,500. This is made up of Council funding of 
£140,000 and Arts Council England bid-funding of £80,000. Sponsorship and Ticket 
Income make up the difference. 

1.7 Planning for the Gravity Fields Festival starts many months in advance, and discussions 
with artists and performers are currently at a variety of stages. 

1.8 The Council is contractually committed to £15,100 of contracted fees.

1.9 In addition, there are a number of artists under verbal agreements and the team had been 
in the process of preparing written agreements for the full programme of artists. There 
may be legal obligations to meet some of these commitments but the extent of this is as 
yet unclear. The numbers below are a best-estimate of the Council’s current exposure.

1.10 Costs have also been incurred on legacy and pre-festival activities. 

1.11 Together, these bring the Council’s current cost exposure to an estimated £37,500:

Signed contracts £15,100 

Verbal Commitments £13,750 

Spend to date £8,600

Current Costs exposure £37,500
1.12 Future Planning and Statutory Steps

1.13 Festival Planning activities are currently on-hold as the project is at a crucial stage of 
confirming bookings and continuing to progress the project would increase the Council’s 
financial commitment.

1.14 Road closure notices are a key part of the planning process, and applications will need to 
be submitted by the end of April in order to be in place for the September festival. 

1.15 External Funding

1.16 The Council submitted a bid for just under £80,000 to Arts Council England (ACE) in 
January 2020. A decision on the funding was received on 26th March:



1.17 “Due to the unfolding situation with Coronavirus / Covid 19 we’re sorry to have to tell you 
that we are not able to progress your current application any further. We’ve made the 
difficult decision to suspend the National Lottery Project Grants, Developing Your Creative 
Practice and Grassroots Music funding programmes. We believe this is the right thing to 
do to protect practitioners, participants and audiences, and it will allow us to focus on 
providing emergency financial support for the cultural and creative sector. The investment 
we would have made to these funds has been redirected to form part of our emergency 
funding package in response to Covid-19. Details of the new support funds can be found 
on our website and we will update the website when we are ready to re-open National 
Lottery Project Grants, Grassroots Music and Developing Your Creative Practice in the 
future months. We realise this will be a disappointment and hope you will understand why 
we have made this decision. Thank you for your application, take care of yourselves and 
your communities.”

1.18 The absence of Arts Council England funding will impact significantly on the programme of 
events and performances that are able to be staged.

2 Consultation and Feedback Received, Including Overview and Scrutiny
2.1 The project team has been in close contact with the programmed artists for Gravity Fields 

Festival 2020. The majority of the artists are understanding of the current situation and 
have remarked that other festivals are facing the same kind of challenges. 

2.2 The Chairman of the Culture and Visitor Economy has been notified about the decision-
makers intention to take this decision under the General Exception provisions in the 
Council’s Constitution. These provisions are being used because 28-days prior notification 
cannot be given via the Council’s Forward Plan. To wait for the next plan to be published 
and the passing of 28 days would mean programme planning would reach the formative 
stage, including confirmation of contracts and applying for road closure orders.

2.3 The Cabinet Member for Culture and Visitor Economy has also been consulted and 
expressed her support for the recommendation. 

3 Available Options Considered
3.1 OPTION 1: To continue planning for Gravity Fields Festival 2020

3.2 Finance: The festival budget is reliant on Box Office takings and sponsorship. Both areas 
will undoubtedly be impacted adversely due to COVID-19. 

3.3 Planning: If planning were to continue for the staging of Gravity Fields in September, the 
team would not look to book more acts/venues. It may even be that a reduced schedule 
would need to be considered. The current budget is reliant on Box Office takings and 
sponsorship. Both areas will undoubtedly be impacted adversely due to COVID-19. 

3.4 It should also be noted that there is no guarantee that restrictions on movement and 
gatherings will have been lifted by the time the festival is scheduled to take place. This 
means that whilst planning for Gravity Fields 2020 will continue under this option, it does 
so ‘at risk’. 

3.5 External Funding: The lack of Arts Council funding will impact significantly on the scale of 
event that is able to be delivered. Further work would be required to ascertain if the 
Council’s budget alone would be enough to support the festival.



3.6 OPTION 2: To postpone the Gravity Fields Festival until 2021

3.7 Finance: Whilst it is possible that the promise of a Gravity Fields Festival in 2021 might aid 
negotiations with contracted artists; without full consideration of the 2021 programme and 
available budgets (post-Covid-19) it is not currently possible to offer anything concrete. It 
should not, therefore, be assumed that staging the festival in 2021 would limit the 
Council’s costs exposure in 2020.

3.8 Planning: Stamford Georgian Festival is scheduled to take place in September 2021, 
which requires a significant amount of planning. It is unrealistic to expect the team to be 
able to deliver two events of the scale of Stamford Georgian and Gravity Fields at the 
same time period. 

3.9 External Funding: It is impossible to predict what level of funding Arts Council England 
would allow the Council to bid for to stage Gravity Fields in 2021. Their statement in para 
1.17 above does not provide a timescale for when the National Lottery Grants will re-open. 
A 2021 festival would therefore need to be planned on the basis of it running on just the 
Council’s Festival budget.   

3.10 OPTION 3: To postpone Gravity Fields until 2022

3.11 Finance: Preparations for Gravity Fields Festival 2022 would be able to start on the 
‘normal’ cycle of festival planning and delivery. Thus, the festival could be delivered 
against the Council’s agreed budget, and consideration can be given to the prospect of 
achieving sponsorship and likely ticket sales. It is unlikely that the promise of a 
replacement booking for Gravity Fields 2022 would aid negotiations with contracted artists. 

3.12 Planning: Holding the festival in 2022 would continue the biennial approach, and it is not 
anticipated that resources will over-stretched.

3.13 External Funding: The availability of Arts Council England Funding for 2022 is unknown, 
but with a longer lead-in time, other funding sources could be investigated.  

4 Preferred Option
4.1 Option 3 is recommended.

5 Reasons for the Recommendation (s)
5.1 There is no guarantee that movement and gathering restrictions will be lifted, by 

September 2020, to such an extent that the Gravity Fields Festival 2020 would be able to 
be held. In addition, the absence of Arts Council Funding and likely impact of Covid-19 on 
sponsorship and ticket sales present serious challenges to the finances of the festival. 

5.2 Postponing the festival until 2021 will clash with the Stamford Georgian Festival and, 
being only 15 months away, it is still uncertain to what extent the economy will have 
recovered from Covid-19.

5.3 To hold the festival in 2022 will allow it to fall back into the Council’s biennial festival cycle, 
thus resource planning is well-understood, including the burden on the Council’s finances. 
Planning for 2022 will also allow the Council to gain a better understanding of the 
positioning of the Arts Council and their funding programmes.   

6 Financial Implications 
6.1 The financial implications of the three options are considered in the body of this report. To 

postpone the festival until 2022 would expose the Council to sunk costs of around £37,500 



for 2020. However, to move forward with plans for 2020 would expose the Council to even 
greater costs should the festival not be able to proceed.

Financial Implications reviewed by: Alison Hall-Wright, Head of Finance

7 Legal and Governance Implications 
7.1 There may be legal implications of cancelling contracts, but such impacts can be mitigated 

by an early and clear decision, enabling artists to look for other work or indeed apply to the 
Government for financial assistance, if appropriate. The current advice from the 
Government’s Chief Medical Adviser is that some form of social distancing will need to 
continue for at least six months.

Legal Implications reviewed by: Shahin Ismail, Director of Law and Governance

8 Equality and Safeguarding implications
8.1 The cancellation of this festival will not negatively impact on customers or performers 

because of any one, or more, protected characteristic. The decision has been taken at a 
time when the safety of our most vulnerable residents is paramount and no financial 
burden will be felt by those already contracted to take part. 

9 Risk and mitigation
9.1 Risk has been considered as part of this report and no specific high risks have been 

identified.

10 How will the recommendations support South Kesteven District 
Council’s declaration of a climate emergency?

10.1 The planning for Gravity Fields Festival 2020 was carried out before, and in parallel, with 
the Council’s declaration of a Climate Emergency for South Kesteven. To run the festival 
in 2020 would limit opportunities to proactively address climate change, other than to 
consider means of travel by residents and visitors to the festival.

10.2 In planning for Gravity 2022, there are opportunities to consider the relevance of climate 
change to the work of Sir Isaac Newton and other leading scientists. 
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